### Notes

- 1 The Scots Magazine (1 November 1797), p. 796.
- 2 Johnson's Dictionary of the English Language, in Miniature (Edinburgh: for W. Creech, Peter Hill, Ogle & Aikman and J. Thomson, Jun. & Co.; Glasgow: for Brash & Reid, 1808), p. 33. This definition appears in other pocket editions such as Johnson's Dictionary of the English Language with Walker's Pronunciation of all the Difficult or Doubtful Words (London: C. Corall and Thomas Hurst, Edward Chance, & Co., 1827).
- 3 Walker's recommended pronunciation for the last syllable is 'tshure', suggesting that of the two currently attested pronunciations in Standard English with RP, |'karɪkətjʊə| and |'karɪkətʃɔ:|, the latter is the more conservative.
- 4 Giuseppe Baretti, *A Dictionary of the English and Italian Languages* (London: for C. Hitch and L. Lawes, R. Baldwin, W. Johnston, W. Johnston, W. Owen, J. Richardson, G. Keith, T. Longman, S. Crowder and Co., P. Davey and B. Law, and H. Woodgate and S. Brookes, 1760).
- 5 Thomas Browne, Letter to a Friend, Upon Occasion of the Death of His Intimate Friend (London: Brome, 1690), pp. 3–5.
- 6 John Hughes, *The Spectator*, 537 (15 November 1712), p. 1.
- 7 Walter Scott, *Rob Roy*, edited by David Hewitt (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 2008), p. 95.
- 8 'Letter to the Editor, March 20', Morning Post and Daily Advertiser, 774 (20 April 1775), p. 1; Wollstonecraft, A Vindication of the Rights of Woman, ed. Janet Todd (Oxford University Press, 2008), pp. 282, 274; 'The Mirror of Fashion', Morning Chronicle (August 1796), p. 7; Morning Post and Gazetteer, 9177 (6 June 1798), p. 1; Morning Star, 191 (23 September 1798), p. 4; Cobbett's Weekly Political Register, 24 (12 December 1807), p. 18; The Morning Post, 13619) (14 September 1814), p. 3; 'Frankenstein; or the Modern Prometheus', Scots Magazine, 2.3 (March 1818), pp. 249, 253.
- 9 Reproduced in 'Account of George Steevens, Esq. the Celebrated Commentator on Shakespeare', *The Edinburgh Magazine and Literary Miscellany* (April 1800), p. 293.
- 10 The Spectator, 537 (15 November 1712), p. 1.

- 11 Francis Grose, Rules for Drawing Caricaturas (London: Bagster, 1788), p. 5.
- 12 Wollstonecraft, Vindication, p. 117.
- 13 Jane Austen, ['Opinions by various people of Jane Austen's work'] Add MS 41253, British Library, London; Thomas Babington Macaulay, 'Madame D'Arblay', *The Edinburgh Review*, 76 (January 1843), p. 562.
- 14 Morning Post and Daily Advertiser, 1129 (7 June 1776), p. 4.
- 15 Morning Herald, 5668 (17 November 1798), p. 2.
- 16 Michael O'Neill, 'Mournful Ditties and Merry Measures: Feeling and Form in the Romantic Short Lyric and Song', in *A Companion to Romantic Poetry*, ed. Charles Mahoney (Hoboken, NJ: Wiley-Blackwell, 2010), p. 20.
- 17 David Taylor surveys the field of scholarship on Georgian satirical prints in 'The Practice of Caricature in 18th-Century Britain', *Literature Compass* (2017); https://doi.org/10.1111.lic3.12383. On caricature prints later in the nineteenth century, see David Kerr, *Caricature and French Political Culture*, 1830–1848 (Oxford University Press, 2000) and Brian Maidment, *Comedy, Caricature, and the Social Order,* 1820–50 (Manchester University Press, 2013).
- 18 See David Taylor, *The Politics of Parody: A Literary History of Caricature,* 1760–1830 (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2018).
- 19 This print was one of Cruikshank's multiple publications on behalf of the state lotteries, 'presented gratis to every Purchaser of a Ticket or Share at Martins Lottery Office' and advertised in *The Morning Post* for 28 April 1814. It is possible that Shelley saw the print, though she later professed to dislike lotteries 'demoralising gambling', 'the destruction of the savings of the poor' (see *Rambles in Germany and Italy*, vol. II, 1844, pp. 23–6) and was largely absent from Britain between 1814 and the writing of *Frankenstein*.
- 20 Morning Herald (26 January 1781), p. 2; 'Art. XVI. A Treatise on the Lues Bovilla, or Cow-Pox', The Monthly Review (August 1805), pp. 428–29; 'The Peace', Morning Post (12 December 1815), p. 2.
- 21 Anthony Ashley Cooper, *The Moralists: A Philosophical Rhapsody* (London: John Wyat, 1709), p. 24.
- 22 'Ode, On the Success of His Majesty's Arms', *London Evening Post* (9–11 December 1777), p. 14.
- 23 Ian Haywood, *Romanticism and Caricature* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2014), p. 6.
- 24 E. H. Gombrich, 'Imagery and Art in the Romantic Period', in *The Essential Gombrich*, ed. Richard Woodfield (New York: Phaidon, 1963), p. 533.
- 25 Robert L. Patten, 'Conventions of Georgian Caricature', *Art Journal*, 43.4 (1983), p. 331.
- 26 'The Mirror of French Manners. On Caricatures', La Belle Assemblée; Or, Bell's Court and Fashionable Magazine, 76 (1 October 1815), p. 189.
- 27 Donald Posner, Annibale Carracci: A Study in the Reform of Italian Painting around 1590 (New York: Phaidon, 1971), p. 69.
- 28 E. H. Gombrich and Ernst Kris, *Caricature* (London: Penguin, 1940), cited in Donald Posner, *ibid*.

- 29 Ann Summerscale (ed. and trans.), *Malvasia's Life of the Carracci* (University Park, PA: Penn State University Press, 2000), p. 123.
- 30 Ibid., p. 278 n. 83.
- 31 See Clare Robertson, *The Invention of Annibale Carracci* (Milan: Silvana Editoriale, 2008) and Claude Douglas Dickerson, *Raw Painting: The Butcher's Shop by Annibale Carracci* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2010).
- 32 For example, Ghezzi's portrait of the Jacobite Lord Southesk in exile in Rome, PG 2452, National Gallery of Scotland, Edinburgh.
- 33 Mary Darly, A Book of Carricaturas (London: Darly, 1762), p. 2.
- 34 Grose, Caricaturas, p. 10.
- 35 D 5057.92 B, National Galleries of Scotland. See also Clerk's drawings catalogued as Caricature of a Hedgehog Dressed as a Woman (D 5057.79.A), Woman Wearing a Fancy Bonnet (D 5057.94.A) and Caricature of a Man in a Wig (NGS D 5057.73 A), which has been tentatively identified as a portrait of his friend Grose, whose own efforts include a drawing catalogued as Caricature of Gluttons at Table (NGS D 5057.69.A). For further examples of amateur caricature drawings, see photographer John Muir Wood's calotype of an drawing, The Professor (NGS PGP.W.113); Charles unattributed Kirkpatrick Sharpe's The Music Room, Oxford, 1802 (NGS D 4800.H) and Caricature of Fanny Persiani, Italian Soprano (NGS D.2381); Lavinia, Countess Spencer's Gallant and Gay Lothario (Tate T10114); and portraits of Edward Gibbon by Spencer (BM Binyon 1898-1904 4) and by Lady Diana Beauclerk (BM Binyon 1898–1907 1). On caricatures by elite women, see Cindy McCreery on The Satirical Gaze: Prints of Women in Late Eighteenth-Century England (Oxford University Press, 2004), p. 23.
- 36 Unsigned review of English Caricaturists and Graphic Humourists of the Nineteenth Century, The Athenaeum, 3064 (17 July 1886), p. 85.
- 37 The Letters of Sir Walter Scott, edited by Herbert Grierson, 12 vols. (London: Constable, 1932–37), vol. IX, p. 463.
- 38 Jonathan Henry Christie, 'Life of Lockhart', *The Quarterly Review*, 116 (1864), p. 447.
- 39 Walter Scott, *Redgauntlet*, eds. G. A. M. Wood and David Hewitt (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 1997), p. 3.
- 40 William Makepeace Thackeray, *Vanity Fair: A Novel without a Hero*, ed. Helen Small (Oxford University Press, 2015), pp. 576–77; William Makepeace Thackeray, 'Life and Genius of George Cruikshank', *The Monthly Magazine*, 15.86 (February 1833), pp. 131–47.
- 41 One of Taylor's drawings depicts her presentation to Queen Victoria by Princess Mary (1869, Royal Collection Trust, RCIN 918861); she sketched quick caricatures of Isidore Brasseur, French teacher to the Prince of Wales and Princess Mary (Royal Collection Trust, DM 5263), Count B. Chotek, Secretary to the Austrian Embassy in London (DM 4262) and Count Kielmansegge, Hanoverian Envoy Extraordinary at the Court of St James's (DM 5266). Her other drawings include Four Caricatures of Dr Quin's adventures on his way to Cambridge Cottage (1860, RCIN 918820),

- A celebrated noble Lord in sporting dress (1859, DM 5288), and Sketches made at the Opening of Parliament (1861, RCIN 918824).
- 42 Draper Hill's estimate, that this constituted over three quarters of Gillray's output in 1795–96, is cited in Taylor, *Politics of Parody*, p. 184; Taylor, *Politics of Parody*, pp. 181–209. The print is BMC 10019.
- 43 Add MS 27337, British Library, London.
- 44 *Ibid.*, pp. 92–3.
- 45 'James Gillray, and His Caricatures', *The Athenaeum*, 205 (1 October 1831), p. 633.
- 46 Eirwen E. C. Nicholson, 'Consumers and Spectators: The Public of the Political Print in Eighteenth-Century England', *History*, 81.261 (1996), p. 6.
- 47 Nicholson, 'Consumers and Spectators', p. 25.
- 48 Baker, *The Business of Satirical Prints in Late-Georgian England* (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2017), pp. 149–67.
- 49 H. T. Dickinson, *Caricatures and the Constitution 1760–1832* (Cambridge: Chadwyck-Healey, 1986), p. 15
- 50 See for example Thomas Rowlandson, *The Covent Garden Night Mare* (1784, BM Satires 6543), *Dutch Night-Mare or the Fraternal Hug Returned with a Dutch Squeeze* (1813, BM Satires 12105); George Cruikshank, *The Night Mare* (1816, BMC 12817); and James Gillray, *The Apotheosis of Hoche* (1798, BM Satires 9156).
- 51 Mary Brunton, *Self-control*, 2 vols. (Edinburgh: Manners and Miller; London: Longman, Hurst, Rees, Orme, and Brown, 1811), vol. I, pp. 137–38, 13–14, 28; vol. II, p. 7.
- Mary Brunton, *Discipline*, 3 vols. (Edinburgh: Manners and Miller; London: Longman, Hurst, Rees, Orme, and Brown), vol. I, pp. 49–50.
- 53 *Ibid.*, vol. I, p. 174.
- 54 See Taylor, 'Edgeworth's *Belinda* and the Gendering of Caricature', *Eighteenth-Century Fiction* 26.4 (2014): 493–624.
- The print is *English Fire-side*, published by J. Le Petit in Dublin, which depicts a gouty man asleep in a chair and two fashionably dressed men standing by the fireplace. One lounges across the mantlepiece while reading the Racing Calendar. Paintings on the walls show a boxing match and a cock-fighting pit, in addition to a portrait of Chesterfield. There is no copy of *English Fire-side* in the British Museum's Departments of Prints and Drawings, but one can be consulted in the Abbotsford Collection: see 'Portfolio of caricatures, coloured', Advocates Library, National Library of Scotland.
- 56 Edgeworth, Helen (London: Pandora, 1987), p. 232.
- 57 See Olivia Ferguson, 'Wellington's Rats in the Illustrated *Devil's Walk'*, *Notes and Queries*, 61.1 (2014), pp. 54–6.
- 58 Letter 345 (29 August 1798), to Thomas Southey, in *The Collected Letters of Robert Southey: Part Two: 1798–1803*, eds. Lynda Pratt, Tim Fulford and Ian Packer: https://romantic-circles.org/editions/southey\_letters/Part\_Two/index.html.

- 59 Letter 356 (6 November 1798), to Charles Biddlecombe, ibid.
- 60 Letter 348 (18 September 1798), to George Dyer, ibid.
- 61 Taylor, *Politics of Parody*, p. 30. On Canning's acquaintance with Gillray, see Draper Hill, *Mr. Gillray: The Caricaturist* (New York: Phaidon, 1965), pp. 57–63.
- 62 See for example Thomas Hood, *The Progress of Cant* (1815, BMC 14815), Robert Isaac Cruikshank, *The Great Unknown Lately Discovered in Ireland* (1825, BMC 14825) and *The Great Unknown Cutting Up Napoleon the Great* (1827, BMC 154167), Henry Thomas Aiken, *Calves' Heads and Brains or a Phrenological Lecture* (1826, BMC 15158) and John Doyle, *The Balance of Public Favor* (1827, BMC 15440).
- 63 Byron is subjected to the linear exaggeration of caricature portraiture in Robert Cruikshank's *Management, or Butts & Hogsheads* (1812, BMC 11940), as well as being placed alongside Scott, Wordsworth, Coleridge, Southey and Matthew Lewis in Charles Williams's prints about the Poet Laureateship, *The Genius of the Times* (1812, BMC 11940) and *Rival Candidates for the Vacant Bays* (1813, BMC 12982). The Cruikshank brothers exploited Byron's separation from his wife and his departure from England in 1816 with *Fare Thee Well* (BMC 12827), *The Separation, A Sketch from the Private Life of Lord Iron* (BMC 12828), *Lobby Loungers* (BMC 12826) and *Fashionables of 1816 Taking the Air in Hyde Park!* (BMC 12825). On the image of Byron in satirical prints, see Tom Mole, *Byron's Romantic Celebrity* (Palgrave Macmillan, 2007), pp. 89–93.
- 64 Percy Shelley, 'Oedipus Tyrannus; or, Swellfoot the Tyrant', *The Collected Works of Percy Bysshe Shelley*, edited by Roger Ingen and Walter E. Peck, 10 vols. (London: Ernest Benn, 1927), vol. II, pp. 362–75.
- 65 See Iain Gordon Brown, 'Caricature: The Individual Contribution of John Kay', *The Edinburgh History of the Book in Scotland*, 2 vols., edited by Bill Bell (University of Edinburgh Press, 2012), vol. II, edited by Stephen W. Brown and Warren McDougall, pp. 107–10.
- 66 In 1818, Scott thanks his son in a letter for a present of some satirical prints: 'Mama and I like the caricatures very much. I think however scarce any shews the fancy and talent of old Gilray [sic]' (*Letters*, vol. V, p. 460).
- 67 See Olivia Ferguson, 'Gratifying Difficulty', *Essays in Criticism*, 70.3 (July 2020), pp. 376–77.
- 68 Robert L. Patten, *Cruikshank's Life, Times, and Art*, 2 vols. (New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 1992); Patten, *George Cruikshank: A Revaluation* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1974).
- 69 'Life and Genius of George Cruikshank', *Monthly Magazine*, 15.86 (February 1833), p. 135.
- 70 'Gillray's Caricatures', Morning Chronicle (25 October 1851), p. 7. This article is a review of Wright and Evans's Historical and Descriptive Account of the Caricatures of James Gillray (1851).
- 71 See 'James Gillray, and His Caricatures', *The Athenaeum*, 205 (1 October 1831), p. 633–34; 'Gillray's Caricatures', *Morning Chronicle* (25 October 1851), p. 7; and Scott, *Letters*, vol. V, p. 460.

- 72 John Barrell, 'A Smile at My Own Temerity', *London Review of Books*, 39.4 (February 2017), p. 8.
- 73 The Monthly Magazine 43.5 (1 June 1817), p. 453.
- 74 The Complete Works of William Hazlitt, 21 vols., edited by P. P. Howe (London: J. M. Dent, 1930–4), vol. X, p. 79.
- 75 'James Gillray, and His Caricatures', Athenaeum, p. 632.
- 76 Johann Kaspar Lavater, *Essays on Physiognomy*, 4 vols., translated by Thomas Holcroft (London: G. G. J. and J. Robinson, 1789–98, vol. I, p. 107, Holcroft's note.
- 77 Physiognomische Fragmente zur Beförderung der Menschenkenntniß und Menschenliebe, 3 vols. (Winterhur: Johann Michael Armbruster; Heinrich Steiners und Compagnie, 1783–7), vol. I, p. 192.
- 78 Essays on Physiognomy, pp. 198–99.
- 79 See Deidre Lynch, *The Economy of Character: Novels, Market Culture, and the Business of Inner Meaning* (University of Chicago Press, 1998), pp. 61–70.
- 80 'To the Authors of the Monthly Review', *The Monthly Review*, vol. XIX (September 1758), pp. 318–20.
- 81 Italics indicate the letter's quotation from Hogarth's caption for *The Bench*. 'To the Authors of the Monthly Review', *The Monthly Review*, vol. XIX (December 1758), pp. 605–7.
- 82 Hazlitt, 'On the Elgin Marbles', *The Examiner* (30 June 1816), p. 206; 'On the Imitation of Nature', *Complete Works*, vol. XVIII, pp. 114–15.
- 83 Composers on Music, ed. Josiah Fisk (Boston: Northeastern University Press, 1997), p. 85.
- 84 Unsigned review of *Tales of My Landlord, Edinburgh Review* (March 1817), p. 199.
- 85 Art. VIII.—Manfred; a Dramatic Poem', Critical Review, 5.6 (June 1817), p. 629.
- 86 Review of Joanna Bailie's *The Family Legend* and *A Series of Plays, The Monthly Review* (1 December 1812), pp. 382–93. The writer refers to Le Brun's *Méthode pour apprendre à dessiner les passions* (1698).
- 87 John Walker, A Critical Pronouncing Dictionary & Expositor of the English Language (London: Thomas Tegg, T. Kelly, G. Virtue; Manchester: J. Gleaves; Leicester: E. Allen, 1823).
- 88 Wollstonecraft, A Vindication of the Rights of Woman, p. 74; and see note on p. 383.
- 89 Ibid., pp. 282-83.

- I 'On Fable and Romance', *Dissertations Moral and Critical*, 2 vols. (Dublin, 1783), vol. II, p. 306.
- 2 George Levine, *The Realistic Imagination* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1983), pp. 19–20.

- 3 'Art. XI. 1. Childe Harold's Pilgrimage [...] 2. The Prisoners of Chillon, and Other Poems', Eclectic Review, 7.25 (March 1817), p. 301.
- 4 'Art. XII. Frankenstein; or the Modern Prometheus', The British Critic (October 1818), pp. 437–38.
- 5 Introductions and Notes from the Magnum Opus: Waverley to A Legend of the Wars of Montrose, edited by J. H. Alexander with P. D. Garside and Claire Lamont, p. 163. I discuss Scott's grotesquing of dwarf characters in Chapters 5 and 6.
- 6 'Rob Roy. By the Author of Waverley, &c.', Scots Magazine, 2.2 (February 1818), pp. 148, 151, 150.
- 7 John Frow, 'Spectacle Binding: On Character', Poetics Today 7 (1986): 227.
- 8 Lynch, *The Economy of Character*, pp. 1, 4.
- 9 *Ibid.*, p. 18.
- 10 Moi, 'Rethinking Character', in *Character: Three Inquiries in Literary Studies* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2019), p. 28.
- 11 Anna Murphy Jameson, *Shakespeare's Heroines*, edited by Cheri L. Larsen Hoeckley (Peterborough: Broadview Press, 2005), p. 58.
- 12 Lynch, The Economy of Character, p. 133.
- 13 Ibid., 135.
- 14 Frow, Character and Person (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2014), p. 15.
- 15 *Ibid*., p. 16
- 16 'Letter I. On Hogg's Memoirs', Blackwood's Edinburgh Magazine, 10.54 (August 1821), p. 52.
- 17 Karen Fang, 'A Printing Devil, a Scottish Mummy, and an Edinburgh Book of the Dead: James Hogg's Napoleonic Complex', *Studies in Romanticism*, 43.2 (2004), p. 81.
- 18 Hypocrisy Unveiled and Calumny Detected in a Review of Blackwood's Magazine (Edinburgh: Francis Pillans, 1818), pp. 53–4.
- 19 Nicholas Mason, General Introduction to *Blackwood's Magazine*, 1817–25, edited by Nicholas Mason, 6 vols. (London: Pickering & Chatto, 2006), vol. I, p. xi.
- 20 Tom Mole, 'Blackwood's "Personalities", in Romanticism and Blackwood's Magazine: An Unprecedented Phenomenon, edited by Robert Morrison and Daniel S. Roberts (Basingstoke: Palgrave, 2013), pp. 91–2.
- 21 'On the Cockney School of Poetry', *Blackwood's Edinburgh Magazine*, 16 (July 1818), p. 454.
- 22 Ibid., p. 453.
- 23 Letter to Benjamin Bailey, 3 November 1817, in *The Letters of John Keats*, 1814–1821, edited by Hyder Edward Rollins, 2 vols. (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2002), vol. I, pp. 179–80.
- 24 See James Mulvihill, *Notorious Facts* (Newark, NJ: University of Delaware Press, 2011), pp. 34–8.
- 25 See Michael Eberle-Sinatra's account in *Leigh Hunt and the London Literary Scene: A Reception History of His Major Works* (Abingdon: Routledge, 2005), pp. 74–91.

- 26 Unsigned review of *Hours of Idleness*, 'By George Gordon, Lord Byron, a Minor', *The Edinburgh Review* (January 1808), p. 285.
- 27 Letters of Anna Seward: Written between the years 1784 and 1807, edited by Walter Scott, 6 vols. (Edinburgh: Constable; London: Longman, Hurst, Rees, Orme, and Brown, William Miller, and John Murray, 1811), vol. VI, pp. 366–67.
- 28 Thomas De Quincey, *Confessions of an English Opium-Eater*, edited by Robert Morrison (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2013), p. 3.
- 29 Samuel Taylor Coleridge, *The Friend*, 1 (London: Gale and Curtis, 1812), p. 6.
- 30 'Some Observations on the "Biographia Literaria" of S. T. Coleridge, Esq.—1817', *Blackwood's Edinburgh Magazine*, 2.7 (October 1817), p. 6.
- 31 The Mountain Bard; consisting of Legendary Ballads and Tales. By James Hogg, the Ettrick Shepherd. The Third Edition, Greatly Enlarged. To which is prefixed a Memoir of the Author's Life, written by himself (Edinburgh: Oliver & Boyd, 1821), p. xxxi.
- 32 See MS 30,000 folios 14–17, National Library of Scotland, Edinburgh.
- 33 'Letter I. On Hogg's Memoirs', Blackwood's Edinburgh Magazine, p. 44. On the foregrounding and description of Hogg's body in Wilson's reviews, see Ian Duncan, 'Hogg's Body', Scott's Shadow: The Novel in Romantic Edinburgh (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2007), pp. 173–82; Mark L. Shoenfield, 'Butchering James Hogg', in At the Limits of Romanticism: Essays in Cultural, Feminist, and Materialist Criticism, edited by Mary Favret and Nicola Watson (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1994), pp. 207–24; and Kelly E. Battles, 'Bad Taste, Gothic Bodies, and Subversive Aesthetics in Hogg's Private Memoirs and Confessions of a Justified Sinner', Essays in Romanticism, 19.5 (2012), pp. 49–64.
- 34 'Letter I. On Hogg's Memoirs', *Blackwood's Edinburgh Magazine* (1821), p. 43.
- 35 Ibid., p. 52.
- 36 Walter Scott, Letters, vol. II, p. 109.
- 37 *Ibid.*, p. 116.
- 38 Ibid., vol. XII, p. 446.
- 39 *Ibid.*, vol. V, pp. 154–56. On duelling and class, see Richard Cronin, *Paper Pellets: British Literary Culture after Waterloo* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2010), pp. 12–53.
- 40 'On the Cockney School of Poetry. No. I.', *Blackwood's Edinburgh Magazine*, 2.7 (October 1817), p. 39.
- 41 Marilyn Butler, *Maria Edgeworth: A Literary Biography* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1972), pp. 240, 241.
- 42 Butler and Tim McLoughlin, *The Works of Maria Edgeworth* (London: Routledge), vol. I, pp. vii–iii.
- 43 Butler, Maria Edgeworth, p. 241
- 44 *Ibid.*, p. 306
- 45 Quoted in Butler, Maria Edgeworth, p. 252.

- 46 *Ibid.*, pp. 248–49.
- 47 'Nightmare Abbey. By the Author of "Headlong Hall", The London Literary Gazette, 99 (12 December 1818), p. 787.
- 48 Marilyn Butler, *Peacock Displayed: A Satirist in His Context* (Abingdon: Routledge, 1979), pp. 16–17, 19; Dyer, *British Satire and the Politics of Style*, p. 101.
- 49 Mulvihill, 'Peacock's Nightmare Abbey and the "Shapes" of Imposture', *Studies in Romanticism*, 34.4 (1995), p. 568.
- 50 Headlong Hall. Nightmare Abbey. Maid Marian. Crotchet Castle. With corrections, and a preface, by the author (London: Richard Bentley; Edinburgh: Bell and Bradfute; Dublin: J. Cumming, 1837), pp. v–vi; Melincourt or Sir Oran Haut-ton (London: Chapman and Hall, 1856), pp. iv.
- 51 Peacock claims to have written his own *Memoirs of Percy Bysshe Shelley* (1858–60) reluctantly, to correct the errors of previous biographers and to condemn the liberties they had taken. Indeed, the first part of the memoir is effectively a review of three recent biographies, Charles S. Middleton's *Shelley and His Writings* (1856), Edward Trelawny's *Recollections of the Last Days of Shelley and Byron* (1858) and Hogg's *The Life of Percy Bysshe Shelley* (1858).
- 52 On the reception of Hunt's memoir in the literary periodicals, see Eberle-Sinatra, *Leigh Hunt*, pp. 120–24.
- 53 Lord Byron and Some of His Contemporaries (London: Henry Colburn, 1828), pp. 87–8.
- 54 Peacock, *Crotchet Castle*, edited by Freya Johnston and Matthew Bevis (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2016), p. 58.
- 55 *Ibid.*, pp. 43, 132.
- 56 *Ibid.* p. 153.
- 57 Felix Felton, *Thomas Love Peacock* (London: Allen & Unwin, 1973), p. 150.
- 58 Butler, *Peacock Displayed: A Satirist in His Context* (London: Routledge, 1979), p. 17.
- 59 Several of Dickens's letters to Hunt allude to the Skimpole caricature; there is no record of what Hunt said to Dickens on the subject, as Dickens appears to have burned all the letters his friend wrote to him. After Hunt's death, Dickens published a lengthy article in *All the Year Round* titled 'Leigh Hunt. A Remonstrance': a review of the new edition of Hunt's autobiography but also an apology and explanation for Harold Skimpole. See Luther A. Brewer, *Leigh Hunt and Charles Dickens: The Skimpole Caricature* (Cedar Rapids, IA: privately printed), 1930.
- 60 William Hazlitt, 'The Dandy School', *The Examiner* (18 November, 1827): see *Complete Works*, vol. XX, pp. 143–49.
- 61 Mary Brunton, *Discipline: a Novel* (Edinburgh: Manners and Miller; London: Longman, Hurst, Rees, Orme, and Brown, 1814), vol. II, p. 51.
- 62 Peacock, Crotchet Castle, p. 50.
- 63 See Cheryl A. Wilson, Fashioning the Silver Fork Novel: Literary Texts and the Popular Marketplace (London: Routledge, 2012), p. 27.
- 64 Butler, Peacock Displayed, p. 258.

- 65 Sydney, Lady Morgan, Florence Macarthy: An Irish Tale, 4 vols. (London: Colburn, 1818), vol. IV, p. 144–45.
- 66 Butler, Peacock Displayed, p. 257
- 67 Introductions and Notes from the Magnum Opus: Waverley to a Legend of the Wars of Montrose, p. 162.
- 68 Ibid., p. 159.
- 69 *Ibid*.
- 70 Ibid., p. 158, 162.
- 71 *Ibid*., p. 162.
- 72 *Ibid.*, p. 158.
- 73 Anne Toner has argued that the lapse of the Licensing Act in 1695 partly accounts for texts' increased use of dashes, asterisks and blank spaces 'blanks' due to 'the loophole in libel laws that innuendo however blatant would not be permitted to constitute a libel'. See Anne Toner, Ellipsis in English Literature: Signs of Omission (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2015), p. 58. In Satire made Easy; or Instructions in the Art of Polite Censure (1815), John Corry jokes that lawyers 'could measure a dash with mathematical precision, and expound an enigmatical libel with the aids of asterisks, or stars, with [...] astrological exactness'. Satire made Easy; or Instructions in the Art of Polite Censure (Manchester: Leigh, 1815), pp. 14–15.
- 74 Jane Austen, *Pride and Prejudice*, edited by Pat Rogers (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2006). 82.
- 75 Anthony Trollope, *The Warden* (London: Longman, Brown, Green, and Longmans, 1855), p. 1.

- I See William St. Clair, *The Reading Nation in the Romantic Period* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2004), p. 475.
- 2 *Ibid.*, pp. 130–31, 274.
- 3 Jane Austen, *Northanger Abbey*, edited by Barbara M. Benedict and Deirdre Le Faye (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2006), p. 31.
- 4 Theresa Shön, A Cosmography of Man: Character Sketches in 'The Tatler' and 'The Spectator' (De Gruyter, 2020), ch. 1, n. pag.
- 5 Theophrastus His Morall Characters or Description of Maners, translated by Joseph Healey (1628): www.eudaemonist.com/biblion/characters/healey.
- 6 Jean de la Bruyère, *The Characters, or the Manners of the Age. Made English with Several Hands. With the Characters of Theophrastus. With the Key Inserted in the Margent.* 4th ed. (London: Fr. Leach, 1705), p. 1.
- 7 'To the Right Honourable John Lord Sommers', *The Spectator*, 9th ed. (London: T. Jonson, 1729), vol. I, p. 4.
- 8 Brian Cowan, 'Mr. Spectator and the Coffeehouse Public Sphere', *Eighteenth-Century Studies* 37.3 (Spring 2004), p. 346.
- 9 *Ibid.*, p. 347.

- 10 James Edward Austen-Leigh, *A Memoir of Jane Austen and Other Family Recollections*, edited by Kathryn Sutherland (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2002), p. 118.
- 11 Thomas Randolph, *The Muses Looking-glass; (or, the Stage Re-view'd.)* A Comedy (London, 1706), p. 9.
- 12 See for example The Law Corrupted (1706), The Characters and Conduct of Sir John Edgar (1720), and Tracts Consisting of Sermons, Discourses, and Letters (1745), all cited in Ashley Marshall, The Practice of Satire in England, 1658–1770 (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2016), p. 42.
- 13 Henry Fielding, *The History of the Adventures of Joseph Andrews and of His Friend Mr. Abraham Adams* (London: A. Millar, 1742), p. 162.
- 14 Jonathan Swift, Verses on the Death of Dr. Swift (London: Bathurst, 1739), p. 38.
- 15 Walter Scott, unsigned review of *Emma*, *Quarterly Review*, 14 (October 1815), p. 194.
- 16 Francis Jeffrey, unsigned review of Waverley, Edinburgh Review (November 1814), p. 209.
- 17 Unsigned review of Waverley, Edinburgh Review (November 1814), p. 210.
- 18 Shön, A Cosmography of Man, ch. 1, n. pag.
- 19 Richard Steele, *The Spectator*, 194 (London: G. Robertson), vol. III, pp. 337–40; Joseph Addison, *The Spectator*, 205 (London: G. Robertson), vol. III, pp. 390–95.
- 20 See Chester Noyes Greenough, *Bibliography of the English Theophrastan Character* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1947).
- 21 Ian Watt, The Rise of the Novel: Studies in Defoe, Richardson and Fielding (London: Chatto & Windus, 1957), p. 16.
- 22 Henry Home Kames, *Elements of Criticism*, 2nd ed. (Edinburgh: A. Kincaid & J. Bell; London: A. Millar), vol. I, pp. 4–5.
- 23 *Ibid.*, vol. III, pp. 198–99.
- 24 *Ibid.*, vol. I, pp. 5-6.
- 25 Quoted in Watt, The Rise of the Novel, p. 279.
- 26 Shön, Cosmography, n. pag.; J. W. Smeed, The Theophrastan 'Character': The History of a Literary Genre (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1985), p. 2.
- 27 London Magazine, 33 (July 1764), p. 2.
- 28 Smeed, Theophrastan 'Character', p. 2
- 29 E. Berens, ed., A Second Selection from the Papers of Addison (London: C. & J. Rivington, 1828), p. vii–viii.
- 30 Letter XLII, to P. Hill, *The Letters of Robert Burns* (London: T. Davison 1819), vol I, p. 91.
- 31 Further examples can be found in the critical apparatus of numerous eighteenth-century and nineteenth-century editions of the *Spectator*, for example in Robert Bisset's *The Spectator: A New Edition in Eight Volumes; with Illustrative Notes* (London: George Robertson; Edinburgh: Bell and Bradefute, 1793), and in reviews of new editions.

- 32 Samuel Johnson, *The Lives of the Most Eminent English Poets*, 2 vols. (London: C. Bathurst, etc., 1781), vol. II, pp. 442–43.
- 33 *The Spectator*, 8 vols. (London: Payne, Rivington, Davis, Longman, Dodsley, 1788), vol. VII, p. 174.
- 34 Alexander Chalmers, *The British Essayists; with Prefaces, Historical and Biographical*, x vols. (London: J. Johnson etc., 1808), vol. VI, p. xviii.
- 35 Lionel Thomas Berguer, British Essayists; with Prefaces Biographical, Historical and Critical (1823), vol. V, p. xxxvii.
- 36 Nathan Drake, Essays, Biographical, Critical, and Historical; illustrative of the Tatler, Spectator, and Guardian, 3 vols. (London: John Sharpe, 1805), vol. III, p. 19.
- 37 *Ibid.*, vol. I, pp. 235–36.
- 38 *Ibid.*, vol. I, p. 263–64.
- 39 Johnson, Lives of the Poets, vol. II, p. 442.
- 40 Berguer, British Essayists, vol. V, p. xxxvi.
- 41 Beattie, *The Papers of Joseph* Addison, vol. I, pp. xlii, xl–xli. The latter passage is reproduced with some alterations in punctuation and 'caricatura' changed to 'caricatures' in Chalmers, *British Essayists*, vol. VI, p. xxiii.
- 42 Beattie, The Papers of Joseph Addison, vol. I, p. xlii.
- 43 Lynch, The Economy of Character, p. 134.
- 44 Johnson, Lives of the Poets, vol. II, p. 442; Beattie, The Papers of Joseph Addison, vol. I, p. xlii.
- 45 Beattie, The Papers of Joseph Addison, vol. I, p. xlii.
- 46 Johnson, Lives of the Poets, vol. II, p. 367.
- 47 Beattie, *The Papers of Joseph* Addison, vol. I, p. xlii; reproduced in Chalmers, *British Essayists*, vol. VI, p. xviii.
- 48 Maurice Morgann, Essay on the Dramatic Character of Sir John Falstaff (London: P. T. Davies, 1777), p. 62; Thomas Robertson, 'An Essay on the Character of Hamlet', in Transactions of the Royal Society of Edinburgh, 2 (1788), quoted in Brian Vickers, William Shakespeare: The Critical Heritage, 6 vols. (London: Routledge, 1974), vol. VI, p. 482.
- 49 Berguer, British Essayists, vol. V, pp. xxxvi-ii.
- 50 George Saintsbury, ed., *Pride and Prejudice* (London: George Allen, 1894), pp. xii–xiii.
- 51 *Ibid.*, p. xvi.
- 52 *Ibid.*, pp. xvi, xvii.
- 53 Beattie, Works of Addison, vol. I, xlii.
- 54 Chalmers, British Essayists, vol. VI, p. xviii.
- 55 Johnson, *Lives of the Poets*, vol. II, p. 366. Quoted in Chalmers, vol. VI, pp. xiii–xiv.
- 56 Chalmers, British Essayists, vol. VI, p. xviii.
- 57 The Spectator, 8 vols. (London: Payne, Rivington, Davis, Longman, Dodsley, 1788), vol. VII, p. 174.
- 58 Joseph Meek, ed., *The De Coverley Papers from 'The Spectator'* (London: J. M. Dent, 1920), pp. 5–6.

- 59 *Ibid.*, p. 10.
- 60 For example, the contents page of A Second Selection from the Papers of Addison, edited by E. Berens (London: C. & J. Rivington, 1828).
- 61 Caleb Thomas Winchester, *The Sir Roger De Coverley Papers* (New York: American Book Company, 1904), pp. 30–1.
- 62 Watt, The Rise of the Novel, pp. 279-80.
- 63 Samuel Taylor Coleridge, Seven Lectures on Shakespeare and Milton, edited by J. Payne Collier (London: Chapman and Hall, 1856), pp. 57–8.
- 64 Chalmers, British Essayists, vol. VI, p. xx.
- 65 See also Lynch on the 'eerie thing-hood' of strong characters and their afterlives as collectibles in *The Economy of Character*, pp. 18–19.
- 66 T. E. Kebbel, 'Jane Austen at Home', *Fortnightly Review*, 37 (February 1885), pp. 262–70.
- 67 Unsigned review of *The Letters of Jane Austen*, *The Standard* (9 June 1884), p. 5.

- I E. M. Forster, *Aspects of the Novel* (New York: Harcourt, Brace, and Co., 1927), p. 114.
- 2 Jane Stabler, 'Jane Austen and Caricature', *Nineteenth Century Studies*, 21 (2007), pp. 1–18.
- 3 Donald Greene, 'Jane Austen's Monsters', in John Halperin (ed.), Jane Austen: Bicentenary Essays (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1975), pp. 262–78.
- 4 Rachel M. Brownstein, 'Character and Caricature: Jane Austen and James Gillray', *Persuasions*, 37 (2015), pp. 81–93.
- 5 *Ibid.*, p. 82.
- 6 Unsigned review of *Emma*, *The Gentleman's Magazine*, 86 (September 1816), pp. 248–49.
- 7 Unsigned review of Life and Adventures of Peter Wilkins, *The Retrospective Review*, 7 (1823), p. 131.
- 8 Richard Whately, unsigned review of *Northanger Abbey* and *Persuasion*, *Quarterly Review*, 24 (January 1821), pp. 353, 360, 368. On Austen's delicacy in the context of women's art more generally, see Francis Jeffrey's unsigned review of second editions of poems by Felicia Hemans, *Edinburgh Review*, 50 (October 1829), p. 473.
- 9 George Henry Lewes, 'The Novels of Jane Austen', *Blackwood's Edinburgh Magazine*, 86 (July 1859), p. 102.
- 10 Julia Kavanagh, *English Women of Letters*, 2 vols. (1862), vol. II, p. 252; Margaret Oliphant, review of *A Memoir of Jane Austen*; Margaret Oliphant, 'Miss Austen and Miss Mitford', *Blackwood's Magazine*, 107 (March 1870), p. 302.
- 11 Anna Laetitia Barbauld, 'Miss Burney', *British Novelists*, vol. XXXVIII (1810), pp. iii-iv; unsigned review of *Peter Wilkins, The Retrospective Review*, 7 (1823), p. 132; Toynbee, Paget, (ed.), *The Letters of Horace Walpole*, (Oxford: Clarendon, 1903–25), vol. XII, p. 339; 1 October 1782.

- 12 Thomas Babington Macaulay, unsigned review of *Diary and Letters of Madame D'Arblay, The Edinburgh Review*, 76 (January 1843), p. 562.
- 13 Kavanagh, English Women of Letters, pp. 94, 103.
- 14 Unsigned review of *The Letters of Jane Austen, The Standard* (9 June 1884), p. 5.
- 15 Unsigned review of *The Wanderer, The Edinburgh Review* (February 1815), p. 336.
- 16 The Memoirs and Letters of Sara Coleridge, ed. Edith Coleridge (Henry S. King & Co., 1873), vol I, p. 75; August 1834.
- 17 Mary Augusta Ward, 'Style and Miss Austen', *Macmillan's Magazine*, 51 (December 1884), p. 90. There are a great many more examples of women writing about Austen's femininity, each of which adds something new to the conversation. See Joanne Wilkes, *Women Reviewing Women in Nineteenth Century Britain: The Critical Reception of Jane Austen, Charlotte Brontë and George Eliot* (Farnham: Ashgate, 2010).
- 18 16–17 December 1816 in *Jane Austen's Letters*, edited by Deirdre Le Faye, 4th ed. (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2011), p. 337.
- 19 See 'Tablet, memorandum', National Museums Scotland, A.1943.170 B (www .nms.ac.uk/explore-our-collections/collection-search-results/tablet-memorandum/ 357927). More luxurious polyptychs had ivory leaves inscribed with the days of the week, such as this one covered with a design of a nesting bird: 'Memorandum Tablet', Victoria and Albert Museum, T.170-1961: https://collections.vam.ac.uk/item/O316013/memorandum-tablet-unknown.
- 20 R. H. Hutton, unsigned review of *The Letters of Jane Austen*, 'The Charm of Miss Austen', *Spectator*, 64 (1890), pp. 403–4.
- 21 James Edward Austen-Leigh, A Memoir of Jane Austen and Other Family Recollections, edited by Kathryn Sutherland (Oxford University Press, 2002), p. 51. Anne Thackeray, 'Jane Austen', Cornhill Magazine 34 (1871), pp. 158–78. See Toner, Jane Austen's Style: Narrative Economy and the Novel's Growth (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2020), pp. 23–4. See Barbara K. Seeber, Jane Austen and Animals (Farnham: Ashgate, 2013), pp. 2–4.
- 22 Richard Simpson, review of *Memoir of Jane Austen, North British Review*, 52 (April 1870), p. 130.
- 23 'Notice of Northanger Abbey and Persuasion', *The Edinburgh Magazine and Literary Miscellany; A New Series of the Scots Magazine*, vol. II (May 1818), pp. 453–55.
- 24 Excepting the weather-beaten faces of the ex-navy characters Admiral and Mrs Croft in *Persuasion. Sense and Sensibility*, edited by Edward Copeland (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2006), pp. 40, 61; *Saint Ronan's Well*, edited by Mark A. Weinstein (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 1995), p. 134.
- 25 Sense and Sensibility, p. 8.
- 26 Northanger Abbey, edited by Barbara M. Benedict and Deirdre Le Faye (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2006), p. 249.

- 27 Sense and Sensibility, p. 112.
- 28 Northanger Abbey, pp. 205-6.
- 29 Matthew G. Lewis, *The Monk*, eds. Howard Anderson and Emma McEvoy (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2008), p. 441.
- 30 *Ibid.*, p. 442.
- 31 Walter Scott, unsigned review of *Emma*, *The Quarterly Review*, 14 (October 1815), p. 200.
- 32 Sanditon in Jane Austen's Fiction Manuscripts, edited by Kathryn Sutherland, b2, pp. 1–4: https://janeausten.ac.uk/manuscripts/sanditon/b1–2.html.
- 33 12 January 1848 in *The Letters of Charlotte Brontë: 1848–1851*, edited by Margaret Smith, 3 vols. (Oxford: Clarendon, 1995), vol. II, p. 10.
- 34 On disproportionately long speeches as a convention of exaggeration in *Mansfield Park* and *Emma*, see D. W. Harding, 'Character and Caricature in Jane Austen', in *Regulated Hatred and Other Essays on Jane Austen* (London: Athlone, 2000), pp. 83–86.
- 35 Mary Lascelles, *Jane Austen and Her Art* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1939), pp. 94–96. On the 'proper English' of Austen's novels, see Janet Sorenson, *The Grammar of Empire in Eighteenth-Century British Writing* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2000): pp. 198–200, 208, 210–13.
- 36 Marilyn Butler, 'Jane Austen's Word Process', review of *Computation into Criticism* by J. F. Burrows, *London Review of Books*, 9.12 (June 1987), p. 13.
- 37 Frances Ferguson, 'Austen, *Emma*, and the Impact of Form', *Modern Language Quarterly*, 61.1 (March 2000), pp. 157–80.
- 38 Macaulay, 'Madame D'Arblay', p. 43.
- 39 Richard Simpson, review of *Memoir of Jane Austen, North British Review*, 52 (April 1870), pp. 148–49.
- 40 Donald Greene, 'Jane Austen's Monsters', in *Jane Austen: Bicentenary Essays*, edited by John Halperin (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1875), p. 272–73.
- 41 Barbara Z. Thaden, 'Figure and Ground: The Receding Heroine in Jane Austen's *Emma*', *South Atlantic Review*, 55.1 (January 1990), pp. 56–8.
- 42 Anne Toner, *Jane Austen's Style*, p. 14; see *Juvenilia*, ed. Peter Sabor (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2006), p. xxiv.
- 43 R. W. Chapman, *Jane Austen: Facts and Problems* (Oxford: Clarendon, 1949), p. 208.
- 44 Michelle Levy, 'Jane Austen's Manuscripts and the Publicity of Print', *ELH*, 77.4 (2010), p. 1026.
- 45 B. C. Southam, Jane Austen's Literary Manuscripts: A Study of the Novelist's Development through the Surviving Papers (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1964), pp. 135, 130.
- 46 Kathryn Sutherland, *Jane Austen's Textual Lives: From Aeschylus to Bollywood* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005), p. 197.
- 47 D. W. Harding, 'Regulated Hatred', in *Regulated Hatred and Other Essays on Jane Austen*, edited by Monica Lawlor (London: Athlone, 1998), pp. 169–71.
- 48 Stabler, 'Jane Austen and Caricature', pp. 11–12.

- 49 Northanger Abbey, p. 249.
- 50 Sense and Sensibility, p. 6.
- 51 Giuseppe Baretti, A Dictionary of the English and Italian Languages, 1760.
- 52 Sanditon in Jane Austen's Fiction Manuscripts, edited by Kathryn Sutherland, b3, p. 12: https://janeausten.ac.uk/manuscripts/sanditon/b3–12.html.
- 53 See Jon Sleigh, 'The power paunch: body politics and eighteenth-century men's waistlines', *Art UK* (12 April 2021): https://artuk.org/discover/stories/the-power-paunch-body-politics-and-eighteenth-century-mens-waistlines.
- 54 See Freya Gowrley, 'Super-sized Georgians: why satirists were fixated with fatness', History Extra (3 November 2021): www.historyextra.com/period/georgian/supersized-georgians-why-satirists-fixated-fatness. See also Gowrley's project 'Fatness and Its Images': https://flgowrley.wixsite.com/home/fatness-and-its-images.
- 55 Henry Fielding, Amelia (London: A. Millar, 1752), vol. II, p. 72.
- 56 Lewes, 'The Novels of Jane Austen', p. 99.
- 57 Pride and Prejudice, p. 72.
- 58 Sanditon in Jane Austen's Fiction Manuscripts, edited by Kathyrn Sutherland, b3, p.16: https://janeausten.ac.uk/manuscripts/sanditon/b3–16.html.
- 59 Brownstein, 'Character and Caricature: Jane Austen and James Gillray', p. 92.
- 60 Michael Parrish Lee, 'The Nothing in the Novel: Jane Austen and the Food Plot', *NOVEL: A Forum on Fiction*, 45.3 (2012), p. 369.
- 61 Mansfield Park, edited by June Sturrock (Peterborough: Broadview Press, 2001), pp. 54 ('pop off'), 425 ('gouty symptoms'), 464 ('apoplexy and death'), 133 ('bon vivant', etc.), '132 ('eat, drink, and grow fat', etc.).
- 62 *Sanditon*, b3, pp. 15–22: https://janeausten.ac.uk/manuscripts/sanditon/b3–15.html.
- 63 Ibid., b3, p. 21
- 64 *Ibid.*, b3, pp.17–18
- 65 *Ibid.*, b3, pp. 18–19.
- 66 *Ibid.*, b<sub>3</sub>, p. 13.
- 67 Persuasion, edited by Janet Todd and Antje Blank (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2006), p. 42.
- 68 Persuasion, p. 73.
- 69 *Persuasion*, pp. 54–5.
- 70 May 1799, Jane Austen's Letters (2011) edited by Deirdre Le Faye, pp. 41, 42, 17.
- 71 Sense and Sensibility, p. 8.
- 72 Teenage Writings, edited by Freya Johnston and Kathryn Sutherland (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2017), p. 26.
- 73 *Sanditon*, b3, pp. 16–21: https://janeausten.ac.uk/manuscripts/sanditon/b3–16.html.
- 74 *Ibid.*, b3, p. 21.
- 75 *Ibid.*, b3, p. 18.
- 76 Julienne Gehrer and Deirdre Le Faye, eds., Martha Lloyd's Household Book: The Original Manuscript from Jane Austen's Kitchen (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2021); Hannah Glasse, The Art of Cookery Made Plain and Easy (London: A. Millar and T. Trye, 1758), p. 190.

- 77 Sanditon, b3, p. 20: https://janeausten.ac.uk/manuscripts/sanditon/b3-20.html.
- 78 Persuasion, p. 73.
- 79 *Ibid.*, pp. 73–4.
- 80 See Claudia Johnson, *Jane Austen: Women, Politics, and the Novel* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1988), p. 150.
- 81 Marvin Mudrick, *Irony as Defense and Discovery* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1968), p. 212.
- 82 Brownstein, 'Character and Caricature: Jane Austen and James Gillray', p. 89.
- 83 Alex Woloch, *The One vs. the Many: Minor Characters and the Space of the Protagonist in the Novel* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2003), p. 43.
- 84 *Ibid.*, p. 84.
- 85 Michael McKeon, *The Secret History of Domesticity: Public, Private, and the Division of Knowledge* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2005), p. 451.
- 86 Quoted in Woloch, The One vs. the Many, p. 29.

- 1 See Victoria Henshaw, Scotland and the British Army, 1700–1750: Defending the Union (London: Bloomsbury, 2014), pp. 138–39.
- 2 The 'Old Tolbooth', which served as the city's jail, was established in the fourteenth century. Hugo Arnot's 1779 History of Edinburgh describes the 'slovenly condition' of the Tolbooth and the neglect suffered by the prisoners there (pp. 297–302). For an account of the Tolbooth's demolition as a metaphor for the progress of modernity, see Richard J. Hill, 'Reconstructing the Tolbooth: Alexander Nasmyth and The Heart of Midlothian', Picturing Scotland through the Waverley Novels (Farnham: Ashgate, 2010), pp. 135–40.
- 3 *The Heart of Mid-Lothian*, edited by David Hewitt and Alison Lumsden (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 2004), pp. 26–7.
- 4 *Ibid.*, pp. 27–8.
- 5 See Nancy Armstrong, Fiction in the Age of Photography: The Legacy of British Realism (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1999).
- 6 Hugh Paton, ed., A Series of Original Portraits and Caricature Etchings by the Late John Kay, with Biographical Sketches and Anecdotes, 2 vols. (Edinburgh: Paton), vol. İ, p. iii.
- 7 The poem may be the work of George Galloway (b. 1755), whose name is written in pencil on the first page of Scott's copy of the pamphlet.
- 8 Redgauntlet, edited by G. A. M. Wood and David Hewitt (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 1997), p. 3. See Jonathan Henry Christie, 'Life of Lockhart', *The Quarterly Review*, 116 (1864), p. 447.
- 9 'Personal Sketch of the Duke of Wellington', *Dublin Literary Gazette*, reprinted in *The Kaleidoscope*; or *Literary and Scientific Mirror* (26 January 1830), p. 238.

- 10 Walker was depicted by Kay in two pen-and-ink drawings that are in Charles Kirkpatrick Sharpe's collection. Sharpe labelled them as 'George Walker, drawing master in the uniform of the Defensive Band' and 'Walker drawing master' (see 1994.189, Royal Scottish Academy).
- 11 The Journal of Sir Walter Scott, edited by W. E. K. Anderson (Oxford: Clarendon, 1972), p. 118; 1 March 1826.
- 12 Rob Roy, pp. 168, 95.
- 13 Isaac Cruikshank also made an etching of John Dhu, rhinophymic, sitting at a bar with a glass of whisky and cradling his Lochaber axe. The print is titled *John Dow Soldier of the City-Guard Edinburgh* (1784) and has a caption in Scots: 'And faithfully he toomed his Glass & Whisky was his kirn ay.' This choice of subject perhaps substantiates Robert Patten's suggestion that Isaac, who like Kay had no formal artistic training, studied with Kay in Edinburgh before leaving for London. See Patten, ODNB entry for 'Isaac Cruikshank'.
- 14 Letters from Flushing. Containing an Account of the Expedition to Walcheren, Beveland [...] To which is added, A Topographical and Statistical Account of the Islands (London: Richard Philips, 1809), p. 39.
- 15 On picturesque convention in Scott's novels, see Alexander M. Ross, *The Imprint of the Picturesque on Nineteenth-Century British Fiction* (Waterloo: Wilfrid Laurier University Press, 1986), pp. 46–72, and James Reed, *Sir Walter Scott: Landscape and Locality* (London: Bloomsbury, 1980). On Scott and the historical picturesque, see Rosemary Mitchell, *Picturing the Past: English History in Text and Image, 1830–1870* (Oxford: Clarendon, 2000), pp. 87–9. On picturesque human figures in the Waverley Novels, see P. D. Garside, 'Picturesque figure and landscape: Meg Merrilies and the gypsies', in *The Politics of the Picturesque: Literature, Landscape and Aesthetics Since 1770*, edited by Stephen Copley and P. D. Garside (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1994), pp. 145–74.
- 16 Guy Mannering, edited by P. D. Garside (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 1999), pp. 114–15.
- 17 Saint Ronan's Well, edited by Mark Weinstein (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 1995), p. 33.
- 18 London Magazine (May 1822), p. 418.
- 19 On caricature as a critique of the picturesque, see Jonathan Bate, *The Song of the Earth* (London: Picador, 2000), pp. 133–36.
- 20 See for example *Sadak in Search of the Waters of Oblivion* (1812), Martin's first painting hung at the Royal Academy, now in the Saint Louis Art Museum (1566: 1983).
- 21 'On the Elgin Marbles', in *Criticisms on Art and Sketches of the Picture Galleries of England*, pp. 260–61.
- 22 *Ibid.*, p. 259.
- 23 'Rob Roy, Tales of my Landlord, 2d Series (Heart of Mid Lothian), Tales of My Landlord, 3d Series (Bride of Lammermoor, Montrose), Ivanhoe, Monastery, Abbot, Kenilworth', *Quarterly Review*, 26 (October 1822), p. 116.
- 24 *Ibid.*, p. 124.

- 25 *Ibid.*, pp. 123-24.
- 26 *Ibid.*, p. 123.
- 27 J. G. Lockhart, *Memoirs of the Life of Sir Walter Scott*, 10 vols. (London: Cadell, 1837), vol. VI, p. 88.
- 28 *Ibid.*, p. 51.
- 29 Rob Roy, p. 168.
- 30 *Ibid.*, p. 145, 168.
- 31 *Ibid.*, p. 121.
- 32 Entry for 12 June 1666: www.pepysdiary.com/diary/1666/06.
- 33 Rob Roy, p. 37.
- 34 Saint Ronan's Well, edited by Mark Weinstein (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 1995), p. 11.
- 35 Walter Scott, unsigned review, 'Frankenstein; or the Modern Prometheus. 3 vols. 8vo. London. Lackington, &c. 1818', The Scots Magazine 81 (March 1818), p. 249.
- 36 John Dunlop, *The History of Fiction* (London: Longman, Hurst, Rees, Orme, and Brown, 1814), vol. III, p. 379.
- 37 Ibid., p. 380.
- 38 'De Foe's Memoirs of a Cavalier', *The Retrospective Review* 3 (1821), pp. 360-61.
- 39 Noctes Ambrosianae No. XXX, Blackwood's Magazine 21 (1827), pp. 107-8.
- 40 Glascock, 'Naval Novels', in *Metropolitan Magazine* 1 (1831), p. 370. Published in the *Naval Sketch Book* (1834) as 'Strictures on Smollett'.
- 41 'Waverley Novels; Revised and Corrected, with General Prefaces, and Notes, Historical and Illustrative, by the Author', *The North American Review* 32 (April 1831), pp. 404–5.
- 42 Anna Letitia Barbauld, *The British Novelists* (London: F. C. and J. Rivington, 1810), volume XXX, p. vii.
- 43 Claudia L. Johnson, "Let Me Make the Novels of a Country": Barbauld's "The British Novelists" (1810/1820)', NOVEL: A Forum on Fiction 34, no. 2 (Spring 2001), pp. 163–79. On differences between Barbauld's and Scott's canonising novel series, see also Michael Gamer, 'The Select Collection and the Rise of the (Reprinted) Novel', in Recognizing the Romantic Novel: New Approaches to British Fiction, 1780–1832, edited by Jill Heydt-Stevenson and Charlotte Sussman (University of Liverpool Press, 2008), pp. 119–55.
- 44 Unsigned review of Waverley, Edinburgh Review (November 1814), p. 210.
- 45 Referring to long-serving admirals John Benbow (1653–1702), nicknamed 'Brave Benbow' and 'a Brother Tar', and Edward Boscawen (1711–61), nicknamed 'Old Dreadnought' and 'Wry-Necked Dick'. Scott, 'Prefatory Memoir to Smollett', in *The Novels of Tobias Smollett, M. D.* (London: Hurst, Robinson and Co.; Edinburgh: James Ballantyne and Co., 1821), pp. xl–li.
- 46 Scott, 'Prefatory Memoir', p. xlii. Cf. Hazlitt's suggestions that Rubens's paintings possessed 'a certain grossness of expression bordering on caricature' (*Complete Works*, vol. X, p.72), whereas Michelangelo 'enforced and expanded . . . a preconceived idea [of the human form], till he seems sometimes to tread on the verge of caricature' (vol. XVIII, p. 114).

- 47 Hunt, 'Smollett', Table-Talk (London: Smith, Elder and Co., 1870), p. 41.
- 48 Smollett, *The Expedition of Humphry Clinker*, edited by Lewis M. Knapp and Paul-Gabriel Boucé (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009), p. 188.
- 49 *Ibid.*, p. 191.
- 50 Ibid., p. 300.
- 51 Ibid., p. 201.
- 52 Lismahago's history, at least, was based on a real individual, Captain Robert Stobo. See George M. Kahrl, 'Captain Robert Stobo', in *Virginia Magazine of History and Biography*, 49 (1941), pp. 254–68; Louis L. Martz, *The Later Career of Tobias Smollett* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 1942); and Lewis M. Knapp, *Tobias Smollett: Doctor of Men and Manners* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1949), pp. 274–75. Scott, 'Prefatory Memoir to Smollett', p. xx.
- 53 Scott, *The Miscellaneous Prose Works of Sir Walter Scott*, edited by J. G. Lockhart (Edinburgh: Cadell, 1827), vol. III, p. 201.
- 54 Ann Rigney, *The Afterlives of Walter Scott: Memory on the Move* (Oxford University Press, 2015), p. 107.
- 55 The Journal of Sir Walter Scott, pp. 129, 333.
- 56 Angela Esterhammer, '1824: Improvisation, Speculation, and Identity-Construction', in *BRANCH: Britain, Representation and Nineteenth-Century History* (July 2012), n. pag.
- 57 The Journal of Walter Scott, p. 491.
- 58 *The Monastery*, edited by Penny Fielding (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 2008), p. 52.
- 59 Letters, vol. VII, p. 354.
- 60 Ibid.,. 364
- 61 J. H. Alexander, P. D. Garside, and Claire Lamont, eds., *Introductions and Notes from the Magnum Opus*, 2 vols. (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 2012), vol. I, pp. lii–iii.
- 62 George L. Craik and Charles Mac Farlane, *The Pictorial History of England during the Reign of George the Third: Being a History of the People, as Well as a History of the Kingdom, Illustrated with Several Hundred Woodcuts*, 3 vols. (London: Charles Knight and Co., 1841), vol. III, p. 385.
- 63 Anthony Trollope, 'On English Prose Fiction as a Rational Amusement', in *An Autobiography and Other Writings*, edited by Nicholas Shrimpton (Oxford University Press, 2014), p. 236.
- 64 The OED's methods of gathering citations have resulted in Scott's works being its third most-cited source, after Shakespeare and the Bible. Of 17,134 quotations from Scott, 444 are taken as first evidence of a word, and 2,104 provide evidence of a particular meaning. See Charlotte Brewer, 'The Use of Literary Quotations in the Oxford English Dictionary', The Review of English Studies 61.248 (2010), pp. 93–125.
- 65 Wilson, John Lyly (New York: Haskell, 1970), p. 11.
- 66 Introductions and Notes from the Magnum Opus, vol. I, p. 49.
- 67 *Ibid.*, pp. 49–52.

- 68 Ibid., p. 52.
- 69 Unsigned review of Tales of My Landlord, Edinburgh Review (March 1817): p. 197.
- 70 See John Walker, *Essay on the Revival of the Drama in Italy* (Edinburgh: Mundell and Son; London: Longman, Hurst, Rees, and Orme, 1805), p. 249.
- 71 Richard Andrews, *The Commedia Dell'Arte of Flaminio Scala: A Translation and Analysis of 30 Scenarios* (Plymouth: Scarecrow, 2008), p. xxiii.
- 72 Smollett, *The Reprisal; or, the Tars of Old England* (London: R. Baldwin, 1757), p. 8.
- 73 Coleridge, Shorter Works and Fragments, edited by H. J. Jackson and J. R. de J. Jackson (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1995), vol. I, p. 336.
- 74 Introductions and Notes from the Magnum Opus, vol. II, pp. 51-2.
- 75 Introductions and Notes from the Magnum Opus, vol. I, p. 344.
- 76 *Ibid.*, vol. II, p. 52.
- 77 Homer, Ars Poetica, "Quodcumque ostendis mihi sic, incredulus odi." Alexander, Garside, and Lamont, eds., Introduction and Notes from the Magnum Opus, vol. II, p. 52. On incredulus odi in criticism of Gothic literature, see E. J. Clery and Robert Miles, Gothic Documents: A Sourcebook, 1700–1820 (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2000), p. 173.
- 78 Introductions and Notes from the Magnum Opus, vol. II, p. 11.
- 79 *Ivanhoe*, edited by Graham Tulloch (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 1998), p. 7.
- 80 Ibid., p. 6.
- 81 The Monastery, p. 201.
- 82 *Ibid.*, p. 134.
- 83 Ivanhoe, p. 52; Introductions and Notes from the Magnum Opus, vol. II, p. 394.
- 84 The Monastery, p. 134.
- 85 The work's full title is specific about its historical referents and provenance: Memoirs of a Cavalier; or A Military Journal of the Wars in Germany, and the Wars in England. From the Years 1632 to 1648. Written threescore years ago, by an English gentleman, who served first in the army of Gustavus Adolphus, the Glorious King of Sweden, till his death, and after that in the Royal Army of King Charles the First, from the beginning of the Rebellion to the end of the War.
- 86 Retrospective Review, p. 363.
- 87 Quoted in Watt, Rise of the Novel, p. 16.
- 88 Francis Jeffrey, unsigned review of *Waverley*, *Edinburgh Review* (November 1814), p. 210.
- 89 Retrospective Review, p. 367.
- 90 Georg Lukács, *The Historical Novel*, translated by Hannah Mitchell and Stanley Mitchell (London: Merlin, 1962), p. 60.
- 91 Ibid., pp. 50, 43.
- 92 Thomas Carlyle, 'Memoirs of the Life of Sir Walter Scott, Baronet. Vol. i–vi. Cadell. Edinburgh, 1837', *The London and Westminster Review* (January 1838), pp. 336–37.
- 93 Timothy Campbell, *Historical Style: Fashion and the New Mode of History,* 1740–1830 (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2016), p. 2.

- 94 Ibid., p. 208-22.
- 95 *The Black Dwarf*, edited by P. D. Garside (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 1993) pp. 13, 12; see notes 12.13–15 and 12.19.
- 96 *Ibid.*, pp. 29, 31.
- 97 Kenilworth, edited by J. H. Alexander (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 1993), pp. 259–60.
- 98 Scott, *The Pirate*, edited by Mark Weinstein and Alison Lumsden (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 2001), pp. 256, 280, 283, 358.
- 99 Scott, *Peveril of the Peak*, edited by Alison Lumsden (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 2007), pp. 359, 363.
- 100 *Talisman*, p. 51.
- 101 *Ibid.*, p. 53.
- 102 Peveril, p. 352.
- 103 Ibid., p. 363.
- 104 *Ibid.*, p. 352.
- 105 Rob Roy, p. 187.
- 106 Black Dwarf, p. 124.
- 107 Introductions and Notes from the Magnum Opus, vol. I, p. 161.
- 108 *Ibid.*, p. 230.
- 109 Introductions and Notes from the Magnum Opus, vol. II, p. 271.
- 110 Peveril, p. 352.
- 111 Introductions and Notes from the Magnum Opus, vol. II, p. 272.
- 112 Peveril, p. 367; see pp. 366-67.
- 113 *Ibid.*, p. 353.
- 114 Francis Bacon, 'Of Deformity' (1597), in Lord Bacon's Essays, or Counsels Moral and Civil, translated by William Willimot, 2 vols. (London: H. Parson, J. Brotherton and W. Meadows, A. Bettesworth, S. Ballard, R. Gosling, and C. King, 1720).
- 115 Peveril, p. 353.
- 116 Peveril, p. 350; Talisman, p. 51.
- 117 Talisman, p. 51; Black Dwarf, p. 29.
- 118 Introductions and Notes from the Magnum Opus, vol. I, p. 159.
- 119 Rob Roy, p. 87.
- 120 *Rob Roy*, p. 88
- 121 'On the Scotch Character. (A Fragment.)', *The Liberal: Verse and Prose from the South* (London: John Hunt, 1822) pp. 367–68.
- 122 See Gordon Pentland, "We Speak for the Ready": Images of Scots in Political Prints, 1707–1832', *The Scottish Historical Review*, 90.1 (2011), p. 78.
- In Exodus, the Israelites plunder gold, silver and clothing after the Egyptians have suffered ten plagues: "It's a mere spoiling o' the Egyptians', says Andrew, '[P]uir old Scotland suffers aneugh by that blackguard lowns o' excisemen and gaugers, that have come down on her like locusts since the sad and sorrowfu' Union" (p. 151).

- 124 Hazlitt accuses 'the Great Unknown' of 'talk[ing] of the Scotch novels in all companies; and by waving the title of the author, is at liberty to repeat the subject *ad infinitum*' (p. 368).
- 125 Written during the Seven Years' War, a period when the British navy grew from approximately 17,000 to 75,000 personnel, *The Reprisal* makes sailors symbolic of a pan-British nationalism.
- 126 Scott, 'Prefatory Memoir', p. xx.
- 127 *Reprisal*, p. 19.
- 128 11 June 1821, Letters, p. 462; see also pp. 458, 464-65, 479.
- 129 The Heart of Mid-Lothian, p. 356.
- 130 Tales of My Landlord, Second Series, 4 vols. (Edinburgh: Archibald Constable and Company, 1818), vol. I, pp. 288–89.
- 131 *Ibid.*, vol. IV, pp. 13–14.
- 132 *Ibid.*, vol. III, pp. 71-2.
- 133 *Ibid.*, p. 61.
- 134 *Ibid.*, p. 62.
- 135 Ivanhoe, p. 48.
- 136 A Vindication of the Rights of Woman, pp. 282-83.
- 137 *Ivanhoe*, p. 47.
- 138 Ibid., p. 61
- 139 *Ibid.*, p. 63
- 140 *Ibid.*, p. 65.
- 141 See Judith W. Page, *Imperfect Sympathies: Jews and Judaism in British Romantic Literature and Culture* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2004), pp. 11–14.
- 142 Maria Edgeworth, *Harrington, A Tale; and Ormond, A Tale,* 3 vols. (London: R. Hunter, and Baldwin, Cradock, and Joy, 1817), vol. I, p. 271.
- 143 *Ibid.*, p. 254.
- 144 *Ibid.*, p. 263.
- 145 *Ibid.*, pp. 30–1.
- 146 Ivanhoe, p. 62.

- I Denise Gigante, 'Facing the Ugly: The Case of 'Frankenstein', *ELH* 67.2 (2000), pp. 565–97.
- 2 Edmund Burke, A Philosophical Enquiry into the Origin of Our Ideas of the Sublime and Beautiful, edited by Paul Guyer (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2015), p. 96.
- 3 Gigante, 'Facing the Ugly', p. 574
- 4 Frankenstein or, the Modern Prometheus: 1818 Text, edited by Marilyn Butler (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2008), p. 39.
- 5 Essaka Joshua, *Physical Disability in British Romantic Literature* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2020), p. 158.

- 6 MS Abinger c. 56, 38v-r.
- 7 MS Abinger c. 57, 8or.
- 8 Anne K. Mellor, Romanticism and Gender (New York: Routledge, 1993), p. 63.
- 9 Jonathan Swift, *Gulliver's Travels*, edited by Ian Higgins (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2008) pp. 82–3.
- 10 Mellor, Romanticism and Gender, p. 63.
- 11 MS Abinger c. 57, 83r.
- 12 MS Abinger c. 57, 91r.
- 13 MS Abinger c. 58, 25r.
- 14 Burke, Enquiry, p. 82.
- 15 Anne Mathews, *Memoirs of Charles Mathews, Comedian* (London: Bentley, 1839), p. 231.
- 16 Scott, *Peveril of the Peak*, edited by Alison Lumsden (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press and Columbia University Press, 2007), p. 352.
- 17 Charles Dickens, *The Old Curiosity Shop* (London: Chapman & Hall, 1840), p. 17.
- 18 Rob Roy, p. 187.
- 19 Scott, *The Pirate*, edited by Mark Weinstein and Alison Lumsden (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press and Columbia University Press, 2001), pp. 183, 256.
- 20 MS Abinger, c. 57, 21r.
- 21 Ann Radcliffe, 'On the Supernatural in Poetry', *Gothic Documents:* A Sourcebook, 1700–1820, edited by E. J. Clery and Robert Miles (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2000), pp. 145–52.
- 22 George Levine, *The Realistic Imagination*, pp. 27–8.
- 23 Essaka Joshua, Physical Disability in British Romantic Literature, p. 163
- 24 Scott, Peveril of the Peak, p. 360.
- 25 Scott, The Talisman, p. 120.
- 26 Scott, The Pirate, p. 256.
- These phrases distinguishing terror from horror are taken from Radcliffe's 'Essay on the Supernatural', *Gothic Documents*, pp. 169, 168.
- 28 Scott, The Talisman, p. 51.
- 29 *Ibid.*, pp. 50-1.
- 30 *Ibid.*, pp. 51−2.
- 31 Watt, The Rise of the Novel, pp. 16-17.
- 32 Anthony Ashley Cooper, Earl of Shaftesbury, Sensus Communis: An Essay on the Freedom of Wit and Humour. In a letter to a Friend (London: for Egbert Sanger, 1709), p. 113.
- 33 Kames, Elements of Criticism, vol. III, pp. 198-99.
- 34 Scott, The Pirate, p. 257.
- 35 MS Abinger c. 58, 83r.
- 36 On facial physiognomy and the emotions, see Jean-Jacques Courtine and Claudine Haroche, *Histoire du visage: exprimer et taire ses émotions, XVIe-début XIXe siècle* (Paris: Rivages, 1988).
- 37 Lodore, 3 vols. (London: Bentley, 1835), vol. II, pp. 186, 193.
- 38 Falkner, 3 vols. (London: Saunders and Otley, 1837), vol. I, p. 37.

- 39 Francis Bacon, 'Of Deformity' (1625): www.ourcivilisation.com/smartboard/shop/baconf/deform.htm.
- 40 Frankenstein; or, the Modern Prometheus (London: Colburn and Bentley, 1831), p. 21.
- 41 David T. Mitchell and Sharon L. Snyder, *Narrative Prosthesis: Disability and the Dependencies of Discourse* (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2000), p. 132; Paul Youngquist, *Monstrosities: Bodies and British Romanticism* (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 2003), p. 55.
- 42 Lee Sterrenburg, 'Mary Shelley's Monster: Politics and Psyche in *Frankenstein*', in *The Endurance of 'Frankenstein': Essays on Mary Shelley's Novel*, edited by George Levine and U. C. Knoepflmacher (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1979), p. 145.
- 43 See Burke (quoting Jean-Frédéric de la Tour du Pin's address to the National Assembly), Reflections on the Revolution in France, ed. L. G. Mitchell (Oxford University Press, 2009), p. 213; Thomas Paine, Rights of Man: Being an Answer to Mr. Burke's Attack on the French Revolution (London: J. S. Jordan, 1791), pp. 35, 70; William Godwin, An Enquiry concerning Political Justice, and Its Influence on General Virtue and Happiness, 2 vols. (London: G. G. J. and J. Robinson, 1793), vol. II, p. 583.
- 44 See Taylor, *The Politics of Parody: A Literary History of Caricature* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2018).
- 45 John Locke, *Some Thoughts Concerning Education* (London: for A. and J. Churchill, 1693), pp. 11–12.
- 46 William Cadogan, An Essay upon Nursing, and the Management of Children, from Their Birth to Three Years of Age (London: J. Roberts), p. 10.
- 47 Jean-Jacques Rousseau, *Emilius; or, an Essay on Education*, 2 vols., trans. Thomas Nugent (London: Nourse and Vaillant, 1763), vol. I, p. 20.
- 48 *Ibid.*, vol. II, p. 19.
- 49 Cadogan, Nursing, p. 11.
- 50 On the meanings of women's foundation garments in sixteenth- and seventeenth-century England, women's lived experience of wearing 'bodies' and 'farthingales', and changing attitudes to foundation garments in the early eighteenth century, see Sarah Bendall, Shaping Femininity: Foundation Garments, the Body and Women in Early Modern England (Bloomsbury, 2021).
- 51 William Godwin, An Enquiry concerning Political Justice, and Its Influence on General Virtue and Happiness, 2 vols. (London: G. G. J. and J. Robinson, 1793), vol. II, p 217.
- 52 William Buchan, *Domestic Medicine*, 17th ed. (London: Strahan, Cadell and Davies; Edinburgh: Balfour and Creech, 1800), p. 11. Subsequent references in the text.
- 53 Buchan, *Advice to Mothers, on the Subject of Their Own Health*, 2nd ed. (London: Cadell and Davies, 1811), pp. 249–50.
- 54 J. P. Malcolm, *An Historical Sketch of the Art of Caricaturing* (London: Hurst, Rees, Orme and Brown, 1813), p. 1.
- 55 Buchan, Advice to Mothers, pp. 249-50.

- 56 Walter Harris, A Full View of All the Diseases Incident to Children (London: A. Millar, 1742), p. 197.
- 57 David M. Turner, 'Impaired Children in Eighteenth-Century England', Social History of Medicine 30.4 (1 November 2017), p. 794.
- 58 Ellen Moers, *Literary Women: The Great Writers* (New York: Doubleday, 1976), p. 93. Moers' essay was first published on 21 March 1974 in *The New York Review of Books* as 'Female Gothic: The Monster's Mother'.
- 59 Anne K. Mellor, *Mary Shelley: Her Life, Her Fiction, Her Monsters* (New York: Methuen, 1988), p. 38.
- 60 Malcolm, *Historical Sketch*, pp. 2-3.
- 61 The Prognostics and Prorrhetics of Hippocrates, translated and edited by John Moffat (London: Elliot, Kay & Co., 1788), p. 3.
- 62 Browne, Letter to a Friend, Upon Occasion of the Death of his Intimate Friend (London: Brome, 1690), pp. 3–5.
- 63 Bartholomew Parr, *The London Medical Dictionary* (London: J. Johnson, F. and C. Rivington, etc., 1809), 2 vols, vol. I, p. 638.
- 64 John Moffat, trans., *The Prognostics and Prorrhetics of Hippocrates* (London: T. Bensley, 1788), p. 5.
- 65 H. G. Wells, *The Island of Doctor Moreau: A Possibility* (London: William Heinemann, 1896), p. 129 ('disproportion'), pp. 53, 94, 143, 184 ('misshapen'), pp. 38, 49, 91, 130, 143 ('distorted').
- 66 Victor Hugo, *L'Homme Qui Rit*, 4 vols. (Paris: A. Lacroix, 1869), p. 66. Hugo's fanciful notion of a Chinese dwarfing vase may also have been partly suggested by the well-attested practice, in royal courts across Europe and Russia in the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries, of containing dwarfs in cages or other confined spaces for amusement, such as the conventional party piece of a court dwarf emerging from a pie. See Scott, *Peveril of the Peak*, pp. 355–57.
- 67 Wells, The Island of Dr Moreau, pp. 110–11.

#### Afterword

- 1 David Taylor, 'The practice of caricature in 18th-century Britain', *Literature Compass* (2017): https://doi.org/10.1111.lic3.12383.
- 2 James Chandler, 'The Age of the Spirit of the Age', in *England in 1819: The Politics of Literary Culture and the Case of Romantic Historicism* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1998), pp. 105–13.
- 3 'The Mirror of Fashion', Morning Chronicle (August 1796), p. 7.
- 4 E. J. Clery, *The Rise of Supernatural Fiction 1762–1800* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1995), p. 172.
- 5 'Frankenstein; or the Modern Prometheus.', Scots Magazine, 2.3 (March 1818), pp. 249, 253.
- 6 *Ibid.*, p. 253.
- 7 'Notice of Northanger Abbey and Persuasion', *Edinburgh Magazine and Literary Miscellany* (May 1818), pp. 453–55.